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The 2023 Annual Meeting Agenda 
Immediately following the announcements 

 
 
 

Call to Order 
 
Prayer 

 
Acceptance of Agenda 
 
Approval of the 2023 Annual Meeting Minutes 

 
Election of Vestry Members 
 3 Seats, each for 3 year terms 
 
Election of Diocesan Convention Delegates 
 3 Delegate seats for one year 
 2 Alternate seats for one year 
 
Treasurer’s Report for 2023 
 
Presentation and Reception of the 2024 Budget 
 
Comments by the Wardens and the Rector 
 
Prayer & Adjourn 
 
Continued conversation on the 2024 budget 
 
Vestry Meeting immediately following the service held in the choir alcove 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 

 

 

2023 Parish Statistics 
 
 
 

2023 Total Average Sunday Attendance:        43    
  In-person:  35 (80%) 
  Online:  8  (20%) 

 
Baptisms:       1                                       

 
Confirmations/Receptions/Reaffirmations:            0            

 
Weddings:   0                                             

 
Burials:         3                                         

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Mission Statement 
To be a welcoming Christian community of faith: loving and forgiving,  

questioning and learning, inviting and serving 

 

 St John’s in the Mountains 
Annual Meeting Minutes 
Sunday, January 29, 2023 

 

Fr Rick called the meeting to order at 11:15 

Fr Rick appointed Roger Nicholls Clerk. 

Acceptance of the Agenda. Dick Kramer moved; Mary Stiles seconded. Approved. 

Approval of the 2022 Annual Meeting of January 30, 2022.  

Zarina Castro moved; Bill Robinson seconded. Approved 

Treasurer’s Report. Wendelyn Duquette. 

Reception of the CY 2023 Annual Budget.  

Barbara Baraw moved; Dick Kraemer seconded. Budget Received 

Election of 2023 Vestry  

 Deb Clark, 1 Year Term. Nat Kinney, 2 Year Term 

 David Small and Andy Rodman, 3 Year terms 

 Sandy Duncan and Roger Nicholls to complete a 2-year term 

 Barbara Baraw moved; Zarina Castro seconded. Approved. 

Election of Diocesan Convention Delegates. 

 Deb Clark, Barbara Baraw, and Cheryl Vince were nominated as Delegates. 

Motion to approve made by Dick Kraemer and seconded by Mary Stiles. Approved. 

Sabbatical Team Report. 

 Bill Robinson, Deb Clark, and Rev Zarina presented the Report. 

Comments were made by Co-Warden and Rector 

Closing Prayer: Fr Rick closed with a blessing and prayer. 

Motion to Adjourn: Dick Kraemer moved to adjourn, and Emily Bland seconded. 

Meeting Adjourned at 12:20 PM. 

 

 



Rector’s Annual Report 

St. John’s in the Mountains Episcopal Church 

Stowe, Vermont 

 

January 28, 2024 

 

The Rev. Dr. Richard R. Swanson, Rector 

 

 

 

We, the people and clergy of St. John’s in the Mountains, took a huge risk in 2023. Stepping 

into a new vision of our congregational life following the 2022 sabbatical season, we committed 

ourselves to deepening our relationship with God, each other, and the wider community. 

Deepening relationships requires the openness to change, willingness to explore the unknown, 

and take risks in being God’s people in new ways. Deepening relationships also take time. We 

have begun to take small steps into God’s dream for St. John’s in the Mountains. Below are a 

few of the highlights. 

 

In March, we welcomed Dr. Sara Huff to St. John’s in the Mountains as Music Director. A 

small group of parishioners, Natalie Hubbs, Audrey Coty, Deb Clark, and Rich Reed joined 

Deacon Zarina and me in conversations with her, including the opportunity to listen to her play 

hymns and preludes/postludes. Since joining us, Sara has composed three pieces of music for 

our worship, including a setting of the Lord’s Prayer. Sara was the driving force in our first 

community-wide celebration of Advent Lessons and Carols. Together with Natalie Hubbs, 

parishioner and guest choirmaster, Advent Lessons and Carols we celebrated the spiritual 

journey leading to Christ’s incarnation. Stowe Community Church and Blessed Sacrament 

Roman Catholic Church also participated in the service. 

 

The Vestry initiated two new ventures: an art ministry and a wedding ministry. The Visual Arts 

leadership team of Deb Clark and Nat Kinney gave us a taste of how the church can come alive 

with visual art as music to the eyes. On June 27, we hosted our first Art Opening with the art by 

friends of the parish Maryellen Sullivan and Bob Fahey. On September 14, we began our 

second exhibit with the work of parishioner Gina Jenkins, and her friend Phyllis Rachel 

Larrabee titled Pollage: A Collaboration Between Friends. The 2024 Visual Art series 

continues with an opening of Peter Given’s oil, acrylic, and watercolor paintings in early 

January. 

 

Sandy Duncan, Mary Stiles and I initiated a new wedding ministry that Bishop Shannon 

MacVean-Brown has approved. We developed and published new wedding policies that allow 

clergy from protestant denominations to wed couples at St. John’s in the Mountains. It is not 

traditional for clergy outside the Episcopal Church to lead services of Holy Matrimony in 

Episcopal church buildings, and therefore it was important to have the bishop’s support of this 

ministry. Bishop MacVean-Brown was excited to see us stepping into a new expression of our 



ministry that reaches across new lines and builds new relationships. More to come in 2024 on 

our wedding ministry 

 

The Audio-Visual ministry at St. John’s in the Mountains is vibrant and expanding. Nearly 20% 

of our Sunday worshiping congregation joins online, either on Zoom or on YouTube Live. 

Parishioner Donald Clinton administers the AV ministry, enabling parishioners and friends to 

join us from home or from long distances every Sunday at 10:00 a.m. Thank you, Donald. 

 

Our new Open Arms Childcare Ministry was underway by mid-September when we welcomed 

Lily Dunlop to serve as the lead childcare support, with parishioners Deb Clark, Cindy 

Rodman, and Aba Grace assisting her. Since her arrival, our ability to directly support families 

with children has given parents the peace of mind to participate in Sunday services with 

comfort. Thank you, Lily. 

 

In Lent of 2023, I began a series of Short Courses, 3 or 4-week classes on a variety of topics, 

held online and in-person. In the season of Lent, I lead a course on the Book of Common 

Prayer, in June, we discussed the Gospel of Matthew and how it is used in worship, and in 

November, Co-Warden David Small and I co-lead a course on faith, food-insecurity, and faith-

filled response to crisis, based on the Book Take this Bread by Sara Miles. All of the courses 

were well attended and more are planned for 2024. 

 

Expanding worship opportunities is central to the life of any congregation. In 2023, we 

continued to deepen our relationships with God and each other on Wednesdays at 5:30 p.m., 

through a meal, and conversation on scripture and the spiritual life while celebrating Holy 

Eucharist. Between the first Sunday in June and Columbus Day/Indigenous Peoples Weekend, 

we held a spoken service of Holy Eucharist on Sundays at 8:00 a.m. Starting on the First 

Weekend of Advent, we initiated a 4:45 p.m. service on Saturday evening with a light snack 

and hot cocoa at 4:15 p.m. that will continue through March 16, 2024. All three services address 

the needs of our worshiping congregation and visitors. 

 

These are just the highlights – there are so many more stories that paint the picture of 2023. The 

Vestry chose to increase my time and compensation to full-time status in 2023. In doing so, I 

have been able to dedicate my time more fully to our shared ministry. Thank you to the Vestry 

who made all this possible: Mary Stiles and David Small, Co-Wardens, Sandy Duncan, Roger 

Nichols, Andy Rodman, Nat Kinney, Deb Clark, and Treasurer Wendelyn Duquette for their 

leadership, vision, and support. Thank you to our staff: Heidi Dwyer, Parish Administrator, Dr. 

Sara Huff, Music Director, Kristin Wells, Sexton, Fritz Laport, Bookkeeper, Lily Dunlop, Open 

Arms Childcare support, and Donald Clinton, AV Minister. I thank you, every member, friend, 

and loved one of St. John’s in the Mountains for expressing your faith in Jesus Christ through 

your hearts, hands, gifts, and prayers. 

 

Your brother in Christ, 

 

Fr. Rick  



 



 
Reflections on 2023 

A Vestry Report to the Parish 
 

 
At the start of the year, the Vestry made the bold move to ask Fr. Rick to serve our Parish as a full-
time rector.  Building on the energy and enthusiasm that Fr. Rick brought back from his Sabbatical, we 
identified specific areas for growth and spiritual development to work on throughout the year.   
 
On the programming front, we launched a Visual and Performing Arts Ministry and a Wedding 
Ministry.  If you look around the church today, you can see the current Art exhibit that launched on 
January 9th. We hope this is the first of many that we'll be hosting in 2024. (Please note: There is a detailed 
report from the Arts Ministry included elsewhere in the Annual Report.)  While we did not host any 
weddings in 2023, we have begun taking steps to let the local community and others know that St. John's 
in the Mountains offers couples the opportunity to celebrate their marriage in a beautiful, intimate church 
setting. Weddings are not limited to members of SJITM and can be performed by our clergy or by 
ordained clergy from several other denominations here in Stowe and beyond.  As weddings are often 
planned many months in advance, we expect that it may take a year or longer to see this ministry begin to 
bear fruit, but we look forward to welcoming newcomers and visitors into our church home.  
 
With regards to spiritual growth, we supported Fr. Rick in the launch of his "Short Courses." These are 
time-limited, adult faith formation classes on a variety of topics throughout the year.  In order to maximize 
their accessibility, these classes were offered both in-person and online and had solid attendance.  The 
Vestry also championed an 8:00 AM Sunday summer service and a 4:45 PM Saturday evening service 
during the winter months. These new services are in-person only and differ from our standard 10:00 AM 
service or Wednesday evening service. For example, the summer service has no music, while the winter 
service features piano music that is easy to sing.  It appears that these new service times are attracting 
visitors and Parishioners who would otherwise be unable to attend our typical Sunday morning or 
Wednesday evening gatherings.  We are excited to see these services gain traction.  
 
Food insecurity was another area of focus for the Vestry this year, and it took center stage during Lent 
when Co-Warden David Small challenged Parishioners to bring in a Green Bag full of donations each 
Sunday for the Lamoille Community Food Share.  This work culminated in a fundraiser / Parish dinner 
that successfully raised the desired funds while also providing us with a fun fellowship opportunity.  Our 
work with the Food Share has continued beyond Lent.  Presently, we have a dedicated "Green Sunday" 
each month where Parishioners can bring a Green Bag for the Food Share and funds collected in the 
offering plate are automatically directed to the Rector's Discretionary Fund.   
 
The final area of focus for the Vestry in 2023 was Stewardship and our initial Seasons of Giving Campaign. 
We will look to build on our success of this past year by continuing to grow our pledge base and expand 
the ways in which we think of Stewardship.  (Please note: There is a detailed Seasons of Giving report 
included elsewhere in the Annual Report.)  
 
 
Respectfully submitted by Mary Stiles, Co-Warden 
January 9, 2024 
 
 
 



 
 

2023 Treasures Report – St John’s in the Mountains 
January 16, 2024 

 
 
 
I am pleased to report that we did very well with respect to the vestry-approved budget.  Our 
expenses were about $6,500 below our budget as was our income, resulting in a Net Operating 
Income that was almost exactly as budgeted. The church chose to invest in a full-time minister and 
other budget items that required $92,000 in support from our operation investments. While we did 
utilize $92,000 from the investments to support the budget, the positive performance of our 
investments reduced our overall loss to just less than$49,000, over $43,000 better than we 
budgeted. 
 
Not only did we enjoy the support of a full-time minister, but we were also able to make some 
important investments in our Music Ministries. In 2023 we received on loan, a much-improved 
piano and hired a musical director both involving unbudgeted expenses. In spite of these additional 
expenses, our final Net Ordinary Income was only $145 more than anticipated in the budget.   
 
On the Income side while we were under our budget goal by $7,700 it is worth noting that our core 
support from the congregation, Plate, Pledge, and Regular Support, was almost $11,000 more than 
our budget and this year’s pledges are stronger still with more households pledging their support. 
We hope to continue to build on this increased support from the congregation. Misc. Income and 
rental income budgets proved a bit optimistic, as one-time donations in 2023 were not as strong as 
in 2022 and the investments in wedding ministries will take time to get established.  
 
December finds us almost complete in our movement of our investments to the Vermont 
Community Fund which provides several layers of investment oversite. We are also excited about 
the additional services that they offer, to assist us in growing our funds.  
 
This year’s budget is yet to be voted on by the vestry. They are considering several budgets that 
support either a full-time, a ¾ time, or a ½ time minister. All predict the need for continued 
support for our operations from our investments. There is approximately a $20,000 difference 
between having a full vs a ¾ time minister and $20,000 between a ¾ and ½ time minister. The 
vestry has provided documents to better explain the impact of less than full-time minister at St 
John’s. Your thoughts on each of these options are encouraged as the Vestry makes its final 
decision on a budget for 2024.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Wendelyn Duquette, Treasurer 
 
 
 
 



 
2024 Seasons of Giving 

Report to the Vestry 
 
 

 
 Based on the previous year’s timeline, The Seasons of Giving Campaign started the week of 
August 27th with Fr Rick’s letter to the parish as well as an article in St John’s Weekly from the 
Seasons of Giving Committee.  The committee, comprised of Pete Johnson, Nat Kinney, Andy 
Rodman, David Small, and Barbara Cunningham (our publicist) decided to rename the campaign 
Seasons of Giving as we believe support for St John’s ministries must be a year-long process. We 
started the 2024 program late and realized by the end of the campaign we must start the 2025 
pledge year in January 2024 to raise sufficient funds for the parish's needs. 
 
The campaign was grounded in thoughtful articles pertaining to generosity and the act of faithfully 
giving which were written by members of the committee and published in St John’s Weekly.  In 
addition, at the ten o’clock services parish members Roger Nicholls and Nat Kinney reflected on 
the importance of giving and why it is significant in their personal life.  Furthermore, Mary Stiles 
and Fr Rick produced two videos where they conversed about Faith and Generosity. 
 
Ingathering Sunday was November 12th.  We will have a celebratory brunch after the ten o’clock 
service on January 21st. 
 
The brunch will be prepared and hosted by Tim Heath-Swanson, Donald Clinton, Emily Heymann, 
and Oliver Kelley. 
 
A goal to raise $95,000 in pledges was set at the August 6th initial Seasons of Giving meeting. 
To date, we have received 35 pledges raising $102,110.  This is $7,110 above our 2024 goal and 
$11,326 above pledges received for 2023.  In addition, we increased our pledging units from 31 to 
35 for 2024. 
 
The Seasons of Giving Ministry will be active year-round as we move into 2024 planning for 2025, 
continuing to focus on growing St John’s new ministries focusing on art, music, weddings, and 
food. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
David K, Small 
January 9, 2024 
 



 



 



 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 



 
Communications  Report for the Year 2023 

 
 

Barbara Cunningham (cunningham.barbara@gmail.com) 
Fr. Rick Swanson (frrswanson12@gmail.com) 
Emily Heymann (emheymann@gmail.com) 
 
Communications include: 
St. John’s website (stjohnsinthemountains.org) 
St. John’s Weekly online newsletter 
The St. John’s Daily midweek online communications 
Social media posts including Facebook and Instagram 
Weekly submission to The Stowe Reporter 
Publicity via radio and area newspapers 
 
St. John’s Web Site 
St. John’s Web Site lists all Zoom information for worship services and meetings taking place at St. John’s.  
Contact Heidi in the Church Office or Fr. Rick if you wish to comment or have suggestions for the 
website (stjohnsinthemountains.org). 
 
St. John’s Weekly and St. John’s Daily 
St. John’s Weekly publicizes church news, communications from Fr. Rick, Deacon Zarina, the Vestry, and 
Committee Chairs as well as weekly and upcoming volunteer opportunities and events.  St. John’s Weekly 
and St. John’s Daily(s) include Zoom links to worship services and meetings.   
 
St. John’s Daily’s with Zoom links are emailed as day-before reminders to those on the contact list.  These 
midweek emails also include Fr. Rick’s notification of the death of a parishioner or family member, 
important reminders that are time-sensitive, corrections to announcements, and messages from Fr. Rick. 
 
The Stowe Reporter 
The Stowe Reporter is published each Thursday.  St. John’s, as one of the faith communities, directs 
readers to St. John’s website for access to Sunday Zoom services, in-person Sunday Holy Eucharist 
Services as well as information about diocesan services.   
 
Social Media (Facebook, Instagram) 
Beginning in late Fall, Father Rick and Emily Heymann began collaborating with social media posts to 
promote regular and special services at St John’s--using the official Episcopal fonts and liturgical colors to 
create a cohesive brand for the Church.  The evangelical postings are found on Facebook and Instagram 
with links to St. John’s website and other church communications. 
 
Communications to the Broader Community 
For announcements to The Stowe Reporter, other area newspapers, and radio stations.  
 
Note:  Suggestions to change or improve communications are encouraged and welcome!   
 

Submitted by Barbara Cunningham 

mailto:cunningham.barbara@gmail.com
mailto:frrswanson12@gmail.com


 



    

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Dr. Sara Huff started as Music Director in March of 2023.  

 
Here are some of the highlights of music at St. John’s: 

 
 

• Steinway XR grand piano loan - this offered an amazing opportunity to play a range of music 

from classical to contemporary Christian on a historic instrument. 

• Guest artists - this included members of the congregation:  Natalie Hubbs (piano), Jill Witten 

(piano), James Grace (piano/vocalist); and from outside the congregation: Janelle Holmes, 

soprano (from Montana), Hannah Normandeau, soprano, and Shannon Keith, soprano 

(from Massachusetts). 

• Advent Lessons and Carols - congregation members formed a choir for the event, with 

Natalie Hubbs directing, and sang two anthems from the classic Carols for Choirs. Dr. Huff 

played piano and organ for a total of eleven musical selections after each reading, plus a 

prelude & a postlude. 

• Newly composed music:  Dr. Huff composed new service music, including a Gloria, Sanctus, 

and The Lord’s Prayer, after being inspired by the congregation’s enthusiasm for new music! 

• Fr. Rick and Dr. Huff participated in discussion and planning around service music and the 

various liturgical seasons, and came up with a plan for the 2024 year. They also discussed 

and made a plan to move back to using hymnals and the hymn board to decrease the need 

for printed music in the bulletin. Dr. Huff went through musical inserts that had been 

previously printed, created some new musical inserts, and organized them so the office is 

able to readily access them for the bulletins. 

• Fr. Rick, Dr. Huff, and Donald (AV Team) discussed possible improvements to the sound 

system, and a plan is in the works to meet with AV Environments to facilitate some 

additional microphones and inputs. This is important if the church wishes to host guest 

artists/groups in the future. 

• Music is being offered at the 4:45 p.m. service, with discussion around developing a 

repertoire of well-known hymns for singing during this service. There will be piano hymns 

during the offertory and communion. 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
2023 Building and Grounds 

 
Report to the Vestry 

 
 
 

Through the efforts of many, St. John’s in the Mountains buildings and grounds were maintained 
and tended to.  Below is a summary of some of the projects in 2023: 
 
Sanctuary - Installation of a picture rail system for the display of art, replacement of felt pads under 
all the pews to facilitate moving the pews, painting of the mid-section of walls, and maintaining 
lighting fixtures. 
 
Undercroft - Decluttering and rearrangement of space for various ministries. 
 
Parking Lot - Quotes were evaluated for the repairs or replacement of the asphalt in the parking lot 
and the pricing was way over the amount allocated in the budget. 
 
Grounds - Replace burned-out bulbs in parking lot lights, thinned out perennials, maintained 
garden beds, and removed ground wasps along the walkway. 
 
Miscellaneous – Lots of projects were quietly undertaken and completed by parishioners.   
We’re grateful for the many parishioners who shared their time and talent on the above projects. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Andy Rodman 
January 11, 2024 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 

Outreach Committee Report 
Charitable Giving in 2023 

 
 

2023 Outreach committee donations were made to the charities listed below: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Outreach Donations   

   
American Parkinson Disease Assn.- VT $200 

Capstone Community Action $925 

Central Vermont Council on Aging $600 

Central Vermont Home, Health & Hospice $450 

Clarina Howard Nichols Center $725 

Greater Stowe Interfaith Coalition $125 

Jenna’s Promise $700 

Lamoille Community House $1,100 

Lamoille Family Center $725 

Meals on Wheels of Lamoille County $600 

North Central VT. Recovery Center $1,100 

Rector’s Discretionary Fund $925 

  

  
  
  
  

  
  
Total Payments $7600.00 

 

 
  



 
 

 

 

Altar Guild   2023 
 
 
 

 The Seasons of the Church create a rhythm through which the Altar Guild moves. In the 
chronological year, we end the Christmas season with Epiphany, The colors change the Advent 
wreath the creche is retired for another year and the poinsettia are removed to the undercroft.  The 
frontal and super frontal are put away until a funeral or Easter whichever comes first.  The weekly 
activities, that Barbara Baraw, Eileen Kramer, Oliver Kelly, our newest member, and Kristen Wells 
move through, have their own rhythm.  Sometimes it is filling the candles for both altars first. 
Sometimes it is setting the “stacks” – dressing the chalices. (In 2023 we returned to using the 
“common cup” after several years that began with wafer only during Covid, then wafer and 
individual cups- post-pandemic.)  To dress the chalice we place the purificator-used to wipe the edge 
of the chalice after one receives the wine-the paten -small silver plate, the priest wafer, the pall- 
square stiff cover and  
Corporal – linen on which to place the service and elements for consecration. Other times we fill 
one carafe with water the second with wine, and the bread box with the wafers to be consecrated. 
“How much to use” is a weekly question that is answered in consultation with the deacon or priest. 
It is dependent on how many we estimate will attend service and how much is consecrated in 
reserve. Each week the purificators and corporals are laundered and ironed; when needed and 
before Easter the fair linens and credence table cover are laundered and ironed. Several times a year brass 
and silver are polished with the help of Joyce Manning. This past fall we reintroduced Saturday 
evening Service – we again set two separate stacks.  
To this rhythm is added the occasional baptism, wedding, funeral, or special service, without 
interruption. Occasionally, we have the privilege of working while Sarah is rehearsing. When a 
season changes, Easter, Pentecost, the season after Pentecost, Advent the super frontal is changed 
to the appropriate color.  
  

 Please consider joining our team, it is fun to work in teams, with lots of laughs, good 
conversation and sometimes humming and singing.  If you are curious, join us as we clean the 
chancel after Sunday Service. 
 

 

Barbara Baraw 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 

 
2023 Men’s Breakfast Group 

 
Report to the Vestry 

 
 

 
Attendance varies but there are typically 6-8 at the table. While we gather to enjoy a meal and 
fellowship, there is always dialogue around a topic or article that Father Rick has shared with the 
group.  Those at the table share their strength and hope as they relate to the article or ongoing 
dialogue.  The group is open to providing service to the other ministries of St John’s or groups in 
the community. 
 
The Men’s Breakfast Group would like to recognize Bill Robinson’s leadership. Bill and Elaine 
moved to ‘very’ upstate NY in October of 2023. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Andy Rodman 
1/11/2024 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
Counter Report for the Year 2023 

 
 
Barbara Cunningham (cunningham.barbara@gmail.com) 
 
Thank you to those who volunteer to count the plate collection each Sunday. 
 
Volunteers: 
Barbara Baraw 
Deb Clark 
Barbara Cunningham 
Sandy Duncan 
Lynne Harries 
Pete Johnson 
Eileen Kraemer 
Oliver Kelley 
Cindy Rodman 
Terry Whelan 
 
Although it may appear that there are a sufficient number of counters, there is still a critical need 
for additional volunteers.  Each of the above-named also hosts Coffee Hours and does a myriad of 
other tasks for the church.   
 
After the church service each week two volunteers count the plate cash and record electronically 
the deposit of parishioners and guests.  The Cash and Checks are then placed in a night deposit bag 
and deposited at Union Bank.  The procedure is straightforward, simple, and does not take a lot of 
time.  Please speak to Barbara Cunningham if you’d be willing to join the team! 
 
 
Respectively submitted, 
 
Barbara Cunningham 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:cunningham.barbara@gmail.com


 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Visual and Performing Arts Ministry 

 

It has been an active and exciting year for the arts at St. John's in the Mountains.  

In May, we received, on a long-term loan, a historic 1912 Steinway piano.  Restored 20 years ago, 
this beautiful instrument still has the original action, pin block, and soundboard.  This restoration 
brought the replacement of hammers, and the original trestle legs were replaced with the more 
classic Steinway legs. Although this piano is over 110 years old, its warm, inviting sound is 
timeless.  The loan agreement is for 2 years with an option to purchase at the end.  

Our 2023 visual arts series premiered with an exhibit by husband-and-wife team, Maryellen Sullivan 
and Bob Fahey.  Maryellen's vibrant abstract acrylics were balanced with a collection of Bob's black 
and white photos.  

We followed up with "Pollage" an amazing collaboration of friends Gina Jenkins and Phyllis Rachel 
Larrabee.  Gina's intricate collages illustrated Phyllis's playful poetry creating a product greater than 
its component parts.  It was a profound reflection on friendship and collaboration. 

As we write this, we have installed a third show by painter, and friend of St. John's, Peter 
Given.  Peter's vibrant landscapes are a brilliant reflection of light and shadow and include images 
of many iconic Stowe area places.  
  
Each of these installations has invited us to re-imagine our worship space and to invite more 
people into our communal space.  They've been wonderful opportunities for fellowship and 
community building.  
  
The New Year is a good place for our ministry to reflect on, and evaluate, the successes and 
challenges of the old year.  The opportunities are easy to imagine and virtually endless.  We invite 
any and all to join the Arts Ministry.  See Deb, Nat or Fr. Rick if you are interested.  We look 
forward to continuing hosting visual artists and creating special opportunities for music and 
community.  
  
-nat 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


